
TOWN OF CROSS PLAINS BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

MONTHLY MEETING September 2021
The Board of Supervisors of the Town of Cross Plains held their regular monthly meeting on Thursday, September 16, 2021 in the Community Center, 3734 County Road P, Cross Plains and via zoom.  Notice of the meeting was posted on September 9, 2021 at the Town Hall, Town Garage and Town Website.  Motion was made by Greg Hyer and seconded by Jeff Baylis to go into closed session to discuss with patrolman, Bruce Boehnen, personnel issues at 6:30 pm.  Roll call vote: Greg Hyer-yes, Greg Haack-yes, Jeff Baylis-yes, Patty Mullins-yes.  Paul Correll-yes.   Motion was made by Paul Correll and seconded by Greg Haack to go into open session at 6:55 pm.  Roll call vote: Greg Hyer-yes, Paul Correll-yes, Greg Haack-yes, Jeff Baylis-yes, Patty Mullins-yes.  Regular Board meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Chairman Greg Hyer.  Board Members Greg Hyer, Paul Correll, Jeff Baylis, Greg Haack, Patty Mullins, Town Treasurer Bonnie Krattiger and four citizens were present.  Paul Correll led the Pledge of Allegiance to our flag.

Public Participation for three minutes.  Jeff Davis commented on the guard rail installation on Airport Road.  He is asking the Town to contact the DOT for an exemption of the guard rail.  Jeff sent a proposal of a draft from the Village of Cross Plains to DOT regarding future planning by the Village.  Chairman Hyer believes the DOT would have to consider it a hardship in order to exempt the guard rail.    
Action on MHFD budget requests.  Chief Jenny Minter put together a line-by-line budget indicating some highlights for 2022.  She also gave an update regarding staffing.  Volunteers are not generally available during daytime hours, which are covered by full-time staff and interns.  They have eight full-time staff, seven who work rotational hours.   They also have a program for high school students, which seems to be working very well.  The school can train EMTs, which helps with costs at the department. The department has a number of volunteers who can work both EMS and fire.  Call volume is increasing this year after a year of COVID.  The department has four licensed paramedics, which saves calling intercepts for paramedics when needed.  There is a 4.39% increase in the budget.  Budget was adjusted for the new building and for an insurance increase due to an injury.  The department also received a SAFER grant from FEMA.  This money will fully fund the salary and benefits for a full-time staff position for the next three years.  In 2024 this position will be reflected in the budget.  They are considering increasing the budget slowly over the next few years to cover this addition.  The department has applied for seven other grants, but none has been awarded at this time.  Greg Haack motioned to approve the budget from Mt. Horeb Fire/EMS.  Motion was seconded by Jeff Baylis.  All Board members approved.  Motion carried.
Approval of Minutes of the August 12, 2021 Town Board Meeting.  Motion was made by Paul Correll and seconded by Jeff Baylis to accept the minutes with corrections.   All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.

Review of Financial Report and Action on Payment of Bills.  The Financial Report for the month of August was reviewed.  Motion was made by Patty Mullins and seconded by Jeff Baylis to approve the August Financial Report as presented.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.   Motion was made by Paul  

and seconded by Patty Mullins to approve the payment of bills in the amount of $58,073.78.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.

Clerk Announcements:  Cross Plains Community Chest has given $1,500 to the community park fund.   They will contact the Town in April for requesting for next year.   
Chair Announcements. The Airport Road construction is moving along.  MSA is working through with no big surprises.  They have started the ditching.  Finish time will be late October depending on what happens when they pulverize the road.  Old Military signs have been delivered and Bruce will be installing soon.    
Discussion/Action on proposed MSA study providing a 50% match of funds for the Oak Valley Subdivision of the ”lower Stagecoach Road" drainage. Motion by Paul Correll and seconded by Jeff Baylis to approve the MSA drainage study of lower Stagecoach Road, with Oak Valley Home Owners Association to pay one half of the cost.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried. 

Action on patrolman compensation.  Motion was made by Paul Correll and seconded by Greg Haack to accept a proposal of 3% raise as compensation for patrolman in 2022.   All Board Members approved.  Motion carried. 
Discussion on 2022 budget items.  Treasurer Bonnie Krattiger presented a rough draft of the 2022 budget for review by email.  Parts of the budget were discussed.  In October budget items will continue to be addressed.

Action on Cross Plains Fire/EMS budget requests.  Cross Plains Fire and EMS budget requests have not been settled yet.  An estimate of the Town’s share is $42,883.00.  EMS is looking to hire another full-time position. 

Action on approving a loan for 2022 new plow truck.   Motion by Jeff Baylis and seconded by Patty Mullins to approve the borrowing of funds for the 2022 new plow truck from State Bank of Cross Plains with the Chair, Clerk and Treasurer to sign for this loan.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.  The rapid response vehicle for Cross Plains Fire will also need to be borrowed.  In October the Board will act on this approval.
Discussion of Community Center Well and other projects for ARPA.  Chairman Hyer gave an update on information to drill a new well at the community center.  Greg Hyer talked with Sauk Plains Plumbing about going deeper than what now exists.  Sauk Plains Plumbing has not gotten back on the issue.  The well is tested regularly.
Discussion/Action on Website Development.  Patty Mullins presented a contract from Isadex Web Development to update the Town’s website.   Motion by Jeff Baylis and seconded by Paul Correll to approve the contract from Isadex Web Development updating the Town’s website.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.
Action on setting a date for road tour by patrolman and board members.   Patty Mullins motioned and Paul Correll seconded to do the road tour on Friday, November 12, 2021 from 8:00 am to 10:00 am meeting at the garage.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.  A reminder to look at the Laufenberg residence on Sugar Valley was indicated.

Discussion/Action on advertising for bids on trash/recycling contract.  The current contract with Town and Country Sanitation will be expiring at the end of this year.  Motion by Jeff Baylis and seconded by Greg Haack to approve the advertising of bids for a trash and recycling contract.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.
Discussion/Action on rezone of 3904 Birch Trail 1.32 acres from FP-1 to RR-2 and .47 acres from RR-2 to FP-1 owned by Amy Kirner and Scott Friedel.  Motion by Greg Haack and seconded by Jeff Baylis to approve the rezone on 3904 Birch Trail of 1.32 acres from FP-1 to RR-2 and .47 acres from RR-2 to FP-1 with the provision that FP-lot that is being created with road frontage does not allow for or intend to create a residential lot for building.  All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.  
Discussion/Action on blanket rezone petition for the Town of Cross Plains to correct minor changes in zoning map.  This petition has already been approved.
Motion was made by Greg Haack and seconded by Paul Correll to adjourn the meeting.   All Board Members approved.  Motion carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.

Nancy Meinholz, Clerk       


